
 

The National Defense Authorization Act (NDAA) text was released on Tuesday night, and the bill excludes the SAFE Banking Act 

and Senator Richard Durbin (D-Illinois)’s credit card bill.  Supporters of both bills will try to add them to a year end spending bill, 

but odds are against them. 

On Tuesday night, lawmakers released the text of a compromise NDAA.  The new bill omitted several items that we have been 
tracking including the SAFE Banking Act and the Credit Card Competition Act of 2022 (aka the Durbin credit card bill).  Supporters 
of both bills will try to attach their legislation to an omnibus spending bill that could pass before the end of 2022.  Both face 
long odds. 

The politics of passing an omnibus bill are complex, and this note will not go into detail about why.  Suffice it to say that passing 
large, controversial spending bills at year end is difficult to start with.  Then add in that control of the House will flip in 2023, so the 
situation gets even more complicated.  In this environment, passing an omnibus bill will be like threading a needle, and adding 
extraneous items like the SAFE Act or the Durbin credit card bill complicates an already tricky situation. 

The prospects for the Durbin bill are the worst of the two bills mentioned.  The bill has limited bipartisan support and pits two 
private industry sectors against each other.  Congress will likely punt on intervening in this dispute.  Odds of the Durbin bill being 
attached to an omnibus bill are close to zero. 

Prospects for the SAFE Act are better than the Durbin bill but still less than 50/50.  If Congress can agree on a spending bill, it will 

probably take the path of least resistance given the late hour.  That means omitting extraneous bills, like SAFE, which could upset 
a delicate compromise on the broader bill.  The SAFE Act enjoys bipartisan support, but it also faces powerful opposition – notably 
Senate Minority Leader Mitch McConnell (R-Kentucky) who will probably work to keep the SAFE Act out of an omnibus.  In order to 
pass an omnibus in the Senate, McConnell’s support will be critical, and he can use his leverage to keep SAFE out of the bill.  It is 
difficult to handicap the SAFE Act’s chances with any precision, but the odds of it being added to an omnibus bill appear to be less 
than 50/50.  

 
Subscribe To Our Podcast!  
We recently created a Potomac Perspective podcast.  To access a broader discussion of these and other topics, listen and 
download the latest episode of our Potomac Perspective podcast. 
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DISCLAIMER  
This material is for informational purposes only and is not an offer or solicitation to purchase or sell any security or instrument or to participate in any trading strategy 

discussed herein. The information contained is taken from sources believed to be reliable, but is not guaranteed by Stifel as to accuracy or completeness. The opinions 
expressed are those of the Washington Policy Strategy Group and may differ from those of other departments that produce similar material and are current as of the 

date of this publication and are subject to change without notice. Past performance is not necessarily a guide to future performance. Stifel does not provide accounting, 
tax or legal advice and clients are advised to consult with their accounting, tax or legal advisors prior to making any investment decision. Additional Information 
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